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MANY INDIANS VOLUNTEER TO JOIN UKRAINE 
LEGION 
Over 500 submit applications; one student is said to have joined 

 Over 500 Indians from across the country, including some veterans, have submitted applications 
volunteering to join the International Legion created to fight Russian forces in Ukraine, 
diplomatic sources said. One Indian has, so far, joined the Ukraine International Legion, 
according to official sources. 

 
WEBSITE TO JOIN 

 Following the announcement by Ukraine President Volodymyr Zelensky to create the 
International Legion for the territorial defence of Ukraine which would function under the 
territorial defence squad, a separate website was launched which details steps to join the 
volunteer force. 

 However, receiving applications does not mean they are accepted by default, a source 
explained. There is a long process based on certain criteria including domestic legislation of 
respective countries, and the modalities for accepting volunteers are being finalised by the 
Ukraine government, it has been learnt 

 One Indian student in Kharkiv is known to have joined the territorial defence squad, official and 
diplomatic sources told The Hindu. He is from Tamil Nadu, a source in the security 
establishment here said. 
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 On March 6, Ukraine’s Foreign Minister Dmytro Kuleba announced that that some 20,000 
volunteers from 52 countries had signed up to join an “international legion” to defend Ukraine. 

 “The whole world today is on Ukraine’s side not only in words but in deeds,” he said in a TV 
address. Media reports from Ukraine said 3,000 American applications have been received to 
join the Legion. 

 Late on Monday, the Kyiv Independent put out a photo on Twitter saying the first foreigners 
have already joined the International Legion and are fighting outside Kyiv. It added that 
according to the Ukrainian Ground Forces, the volunteers came from the U.S., the U.K., 
Sweden, Lithuania, Mexico, and India. Indian domestic law clearly states such an act is 
punishable under Chapter VI, Section 121-130 of the Indian Penal Code (offences against the 
state). 

 Under the section “Committing depredation on territories of power at peace with the Government 
of India”, “Whoever commits depredation, or makes preparation to commit depredation, on the 
territories of any Power in alliance or at peace with the Government of India, shall be punished 
with imprisonment of either description for a term which may extend to seven years, and shall 
also be liable to fine and to forfeiture of any property used or intended to be used in committing 
such depredation, or acquired by such depredation.” 
 
APPLICATION OF LAW 

 The law is applicable when the foreign Army in which Indian nationals are joining is doing 
inimical things or is an adversary of India, experts noted referring to the efforts of Indian 
nationals to join ISIS in Syria which was prevented. 

 
BIDEN BANS RUSSIAN OIL IMPORTS TO U.S. 
The move comes after mounting pressure from Democrats, Republicans in 
Congress to take action 

 Saying that the U.S. was targeting “the main artery of the Russia’s economy”, President Joe 
Biden announced that the U.S. would ban the import of all Russian oil, gas and energy, in 
retaliation for Russian President Vladimir Putin’s invasion of Ukraine. 

 “That means Russian oil will no longer be acceptable at U.S. ports,” Mr. Biden announced from 
the White House on Tuesday. The U.S. is already facing higher gas (petrol) prices and inflation. 
Prices at the petrol pump have increased some 11% from a week ago to their highest levels 
since July 2008. 

 Mr. Biden’s announcement came after days of deliberation at the White House and growing 
pressure from Democrats and Republicans in the U.S. Congress for Mr. Biden to take action. 
On Monday, U.S. lawmakers of the House and Senate announced their intention to ban Russian 
energy imports and end normal trade relations with Russia and Belarus, in addition to potential 
action against Russia at the World Trade Organization. 

 The U.S. imported just about 8% of its total volume of crude and refined products last year from 
Russia, so while the new ban is not expected to have a major impact on prices in absolute 
terms, its effect will be felt, at least for a short while, given the upward pressure and movement 
of petrol prices. 

 The Biden administration is looking for ways to ease this pressure — including by engaging in 
discussions, in recent days, with Venezuela and the government of Nicolas Maduro, an ally of 
Russia who was sanctioned and de-recognised by the Trump administration in 2019. Easing of 
sanctions on Venezuelan oil is, as per reports, part of the discussion between the two countries. 
The U.S. has already committed to releasing 30 million barrels of crude from its strategic 
reserves — making up half of the total volume that the 31 member International Energy Agency 
agreed to release. 

 Mr. Biden said that the action is going to “cost” Americans too but he warned U.S. companies 
not to capitalise on the increasing prices. “... It’s no excuse to exercise excessive price increases 
or padding profits or any kind of effort to exploit the situation,” he said on Tuesday. 
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 While the U.S. has been consulting its allies — especially in Europe — the Europeans will not 
match Mr. Biden, with sanctions of their own, due to asymmetries in energy dependence on 
Russia on either side of the Atlantic. 

 “We’re moving forward this ban, with the understanding that many of our European allies and 
partners may not be in a position to join us,” Mr. Biden said. 

 “The United States produces far more oil domestically than all of Europe, all the European 
countries combined,” he said. “So we can take this step when others cannot. But we’re working 
closely with Europe and our partners to develop a long term strategy to reduce their dependence 
on Russian energy as well.” 

 While countries in continental Europe did not announce sanctions, the UK seemed to take its 
cues from Mr Biden. British Prime Minister Boris Johnson, whose country gets about 6% of its 
oil imports from Russia, said the U.K would phase out Russian oil and gas by the end of this 
year. 

 Russia is the largest exporter of oil globally. Some 60% of Russia’s exported oil goes to Europe, 
with only a small portion enters U.S. markets. Germany, which is heavily reliant on Russian oil 
and gas and has already halted progress of the Nord Stream 2 gas pipeline, has ruled out an 
outright ban on oil and gas imports. Forty percent of Europe’s gas comes from Russia. 

 
SRI LANKA LOSES TUSKER RAJA, ITS ‘NATIONAL 
TREASURE’ 
The 69-year-old Indian elephant was gifted to a Sri Lankan monk physician 
by the Maharaja of Mysuru 

 Sri Lanka is mourning the death a much-loved Indian elephant that made the island nation its 
home for nearly half a century, and was named a “national treasure” by President Gotabaya 
Rajapaksa on Monday. 

 Sixty-nine-year-old Nadungamuwa Raja was known widely as the towering tusker that carried 
the casket containing the ‘Sacred Tooth Relic’ at the ‘Perahera’ festival or annual pageant in 
Kandy district. Following his passing on Monday, scores of people, including children and 
Buddhist priests, bid adieu to Raja, offering prayers at the site where the giant was 
laid.  President Rajapaksa instructed officials to preserve Raja’s body “for future generations to 
witness”, his office said in a statement. Raja was handed over to taxidermists for stuffing, 
following Buddhist funeral rites, news agency AFP reported. 

 Raja was born in Mysuru in 1954 and belonged to Maharaja Jayachamarajendra Wadiyar. The 
king gifted him to a Sri Lankan monk physician for treating an illness, according to Dr. Harsha 
Dharmavijaya, an ayurvedic physician, whose family has been caring for Raja from 1978. 

 A 2021 feature published in the State-run Daily News said the monk, who received Raja as a 
gift could not maintain him, and sold him to a timber mill in Horana, south of capital Colombo. 
Troubled seeing the magnificent elephant — tall and with striking tusks — lifting and transporting 
logs, Dr. Dharmavijaya’s father purchased him. 

 In addition to his routine diet of coconut palm and an assorted fruit platter every day, Raja loved 
a jaggery treat every now and then, his mahout Wilson Koddithuwakku had recalled. 

 Famously, Raja would walk from north Colombo to the central Kandy district, covering some 90 
km over seven days, stopping at Buddhist shrines along the way for a quick bath and food. 

 Scores of Sri Lankan paid tributes to Raja on social media, sharing images of the tusker. Animal 
rights activists posted messages such as “Finally free from chains” and “may you find freedom 
and peace”, reflecting prevalent concerns over the treatment of elephants in captive. 

 
IMRAN FACES NO-CONFIDENCE MOTION 
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 Pakistan’s Opposition parties on Tuesday submitted a no-confidence motion against Prime 
Minister Imran Khan to remove him from office after holding his government responsible for the 
uncontrolled inflation. 

 The motion, signed by about 100 lawmakers from the Pakistan Muslim League-Nawaz (PML-
N) and Pakistan Peoples Party (PPP), was submitted with the National Assembly Secretariat, 
PML-N spokesperson Marriyum Aurangzeb said. 

 “We have taken this decision for the people of Pakistan and not for ourselves,” PML-N president 
and Leader of the Opposition Shehbaz Sharif, who was flanked by former president and PPP 
co-chairman Asif Ali Zardari and Jamiat Ulema-e-Islam Fazl (JUI-F) chief Maulana Fazlur 
Rehman, said. 

 As per rules, signatures of at least 68 Members of Parliament were required to force the Speaker 
to summon a session, which should be convened between three to seven days to conduct a 
vote on the motion. In the house of 342, the Opposition needs the support of 172 members to 
remove the PM and his Cabinet. 

 “The army stands with me, it will never support thieves...,” Mr. Khan said. 

 
THE OFFICE OF THE GOVERNOR 
The constitutional debates on the role of the Governor and how the position 
has fared in Centre-State relations 

 The makers of the Constitution of India did not anticipate that the office of the Governor, meant 
to “preserve, protect and defend the Constitution and the law”, would metamorphose into the 
most controversial constitutional office rendering the constitutional praxis rugged. 

 Though the original Draft of the Constitution provided for either the direct election or the 
appointment of the Governor (Article 131 of the draft which was to become Article 155), the 
Constituent Assembly chose a third alternative for the appointment of the Governor by the 
President, so as to avoid confrontation with the elected executive. 

 Article 131 of the draft Constitution had provided for an elected Governor or a Governor 
appointed by the President from a panel of four candidates elected by the Legislative Assembly. 
After elaborate deliberations, the Assembly voted for a nomination provision which rules out any 
role for the Legislative Assembly. Jawaharlal Nehru also strongly supported a nominated 
Governor as an elected Governor may lead “to conflict and waste of energy and money and 
also leading to certain disruptive tendency in this big context of an elective governor plus 
parliamentary system of democracy.” Finally, a process by which the Governor is nominated by 
the President on the advice of the Council of Ministers was adopted and it became Article 155 
of the enacted Constitution. 

 When the elected Governor of the United States was juxtaposed with the nominated Governor 
in Canada and Australia, democratic propriety demanded nomination despite the suspicious 
reluctance towards the parent law, the Government of India Act, 1935, which conceived the 
nomination system. 

 Dr. Ambedkar categorically stated on the floor that “The Governor under the Constitution has 
no functions which he can discharge by himself; no functions at all. While he has no functions, 
he has certain duties to perform…” Instead of a powerful Governor, what the Constitution 
conceived was a duty-bound Governor, a constitutional prophesy that failed to work after the 
fourth general election of 1967 as Congress had to bid farewell to their power in eight States 
while retaining power at the Union, gradually resulting in a tug of war between central assertion 
and constitutional autonomy. 
 
POLITICS TILL THE BOMMAI VERDICT 

 A classic example of Raj Bhavan getting embroiled in partisan politics was sketched by a series 
of events in Tamil Nadu beginning from the declaration of national emergency on June 25, 1975. 
This was followed by the DMK regime offering political support and shelter to the national 
dissidents which led to realignments in State politics. A report was then sent by the then 
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Governor K. K. Shah seeking the dismissal of the DMK government for pervasive corruption 
and therefore, President’s Rule was imposed on February 3, 1976. 

 The President’s Rule was imposed in States over a 100 times prior to 1994. But after the 
Supreme Court’s judgment in the S. R. Bommai case, such rampant practices came to an end 
as the Supreme Court declared that the imposition of President’s Rule shall be confined only to 
the breakdown of constitutional machinery. 
 
THE SARKARIA VISION 

 The S. R. Bommai judgment passed by the nine-judge bench of the Supreme Court extensively 
quoted from the commission on Centre-State Relations constituted by Central Government in 
1983. The three-member commission headed by Justice R. S. Sarkaria remains till date the 
bedrock of any inquiry into the relations between the Centre and State. The Commission, which 
submitted its report in 1988, sought to reinfuse the spirit of co-operative federalism in Indian 
politics. 

 The Sarkaria Commission sought to restore dignity to the Raj Bhavan by focusing more on the 
appointee who shall be an eminent person in some walk of life, someone outside the respective 
State so that he would not have any personal interest to protect. The Commission reiterated the 
views of Nehru as expressed on the floor of the Constituent Assembly that it is “better to have 
a detached figure” as Governor who has not been recently active in politics. While batting for a 
secure term for the Governor, the Commission condemned the practice of Governors venturing 
further into active politics as well as ascending to other offices after the completion of the term, 
all of which contaminate the purity of gubernatorial intent. Regarding the Governor’s role as the 
Chancellor of State universities, the Sarkaria Commission was of the view that it is desirable to 
consult the Chief Minister or the concerned minister, though it shall be left to the Governor to 
act on the same or not. 

 As a matter of fact, the first Administrative Reforms Commission (1966) in its report on “Centre-
State Relationships” had recommended strongly that once the Governor completes his term of 
five years, he shall not be made eligible for further appointment as Governor. Unlike the Sarkaria 
Commission which was specifically on Centre State Relations, the mandate and canvas of the 
Administrative Reform Commission (ARC) was wider. Nevertheless, the limited views offered 
by the ARC testifies the formative concern of Indian polity on the politicisation of the office of 
the Governor. 

 The National Commission (2000) also reiterated the view of the Sarkaria Commission regarding 
the appointment of Governor. It enriched the discourse by stipulating that there should be a 
time-limit, desirably six months to give assent or to reserve a Bill for consideration of the 
President. If the Bill is reserved for consideration of the President, there should be a time-limit, 
desirably of three months, within which the President should take a decision whether to accord 
his assent or to direct the Governor to return it to the State Legislature or to seek the advisory 
opinion of the Supreme Court. 
 
THE PUNCHHI COMMISSION 

 The Punchhi Commission on Centre-State relations (2007), headed by former Chief Justice of 
India Justice M. M. Punchhi, was constituted to enquire into Centre-State Relations taking into 
account the changes in the last years since Sarkaria Commission submitted its report in 1988. 
Though Punchhi Commission affirmed most of the recommendations of the Sarkaria 
Commission, its views also reflected the changing times and its needs. The Commision could 
not appreciate the practice of Governors being called back at the bell of regime change, 
something that does not befit the salutary position assigned to the Governor. It must be 
remembered that a constitution bench of the Supreme Court in the B. P. Singhal Case (2010) 
declared that a change in power at the Centre cannot be grounds to recall governor and hence 
such actions are judicially reviewable. While Sarkaria Commission recommended that 
Governor’s tenure of five years shall only be sparingly cut short, Punchhi Commission went one 
step ahead and recommended that Governor shall have fixed tenure so that they wouldn’t hold 
office under the intangible pleasure of the Central government. It proposed an amendment to 
Article 156 so that there would be a procedure to remove the Governor from office. It also went 
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further in recommending that Governors shall not be overburdened with the task of running 
universities by virtue of them being made Chancellors under the State University Acts. 
Complying with the norms and conventions advocated by the Sarkaria commission coupled with 
the functional safeguards recommended by the Punchhi Commision will go a long way in 
rediscovering the constitutional equilibrium. 
 
THE CORE OF DISCONTENT 

 The Apex Court must be credited for having drawn the lakshman rekha on gubernatorial over-
reach through a catena of clear decisions ranging from the landmark S. R. Bommai (1994) , 
Rameshwar Prasad (Bihar Assembly Dissolution Case of 2006) and Nabam Rebia (Arunachal 
Assembly Case of 2016) by which the possibility of gross high handedness is either eliminated 
or reduced to the time taken for judicial review. Arbitrary imposition of President’s Rule and 
dissolution of Legislative Assembly on partisan grounds are becoming the fables of yore. 
However, conflict arises over issues which are non-critical but have the potential to upset 
harmonious administrative balance at the state level. Attitudinal issues form the core of such 
imbalance, as is recently seen in many States. When Governors turn vocal in public, the local 
leaders who carry electoral mandate on their sleeve respond with equal vehemence, taking the 
relation to a new low. Unless the practice of Governors making critical appraisals of their own 
council of ministers in public glare is brought to a halt, the situation in the states where an 
opposition party is in power would remain unhealthy. All these bring us to back to square one; 
the recommendation of the Sarkaria Commission that the governor appointee shall be a 
detached outsider and a person of eminence in some walks of life. To add to the Sarkaria 
commission, the paradox of an apolitical President and political Governor needs to be 
reconciled, sooner than later. 

 
GLOBAL STAGFLATION RISK 
India will have to cut fuel taxes or risk both faster inflation and slower growth 

 As Russia’s invasion of Ukraine is set to enter the third week, the economic costs of the conflict 
in Eastern Europe threatens to stall the shaky global recovery from the COVID-19 pandemic. 
While the expansive financial sanctions imposed on Russia by the U.S. and its western allies 
have sent the value of the rouble plunging by more than 60% against the dollar since the start 
of the conflict, the war-led disruptions to supply and the sanctions have sent the prices of several 
key commodities soaring: from wheat and corn, to metals including nickel and aluminium, and, 
most crucially, crude oil and gas. Brent crude futures surged to a high not seen since July 2008, 
and are currently about 29% higher than before the invasion began on February 24. The price 
of natural gas has also risen sharply in Europe amid concerns that supplies from Russia could 
be hit either on account of European nations agreeing to a U.S. proposal to shut the tap on 
Russian energy exports or by retaliatory sanctions by Moscow. Russia supplies Europe about 
40% of its gas requirements, roughly a quarter of its oil and almost half its coal needs, and an 
embargo on energy supplies from Russia could send already high electricity costs in the 
countries comprising the eurozone skyrocketing. That in turn would hit consumers, as well as 
businesses and factories, forcing them to either raise prices or possibly even temporarily shut 
operations. 

 Inflation in the euro area had accelerated to 5.8% in February, mainly on account of a more than 
31% surge in energy prices, and with the uptrend in oil prices steepening sharply this week, the 
outlook for price gains in Europe and worldwide is not encouraging. The IMF, which had in 
January cut its forecast for global growth in 2022 to 4.4% citing the Omicron variant, rising 
energy prices and supply disruptions, on March 5 warned that the war in Ukraine posed grave 
risks to the global recovery. With analysts projecting that crude prices will cross $180 and some 
traders punting on prices surpassing $200 a barrel, India too can hardly be sanguine, its 
diplomatic fence-sitting notwithstanding. In a 2019 paper on ‘The Impact of Crude Price Shock 
on India’s Current Account Deficit, Inflation and Fiscal Deficit’, two senior RBI researchers 
posited that a $10 increase in the price of oil from a $65 level would raise headline inflation by 
about 49 basis points (bps) or widen the Government’s fiscal deficit if it decided to absorb the 
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entire oil price shock. India’s policymakers face a tough choice: bear the cost of lower revenue 
by cutting fuel taxes or risk both faster inflation and slower growth. 

 
POIGNANT REFLECTIONS THAT STRETCH A 
WAR’S CANVAS‘ 

How can someone be so bad in 2022’ is a question that would resonate with 
millions of youth across the world 

 Thousands of images go past our eyes as they face the unending television coverage of 
Russia’s assault on Ukraine. In one such image, a BBC reporter asks a Ukrainian girl how old 
she is and what she is thinking as she boards a train out of Kyiv to head to the Polish border. 
She is 19, she says, and she wants to take revenge for what the Russian President is doing to 
her country. Then she adds: ‘How can anyone be so bad in 2022?’ Though it is phrased like a 
question, it expresses a sense of moral outrage. It also conveys bewilderment — of a young 
person who is about to become a refugee. 

 
LAYERS OF MEANING 

 Her question reveals a globally shared emotion among youth born around the turn of the 
century. They have every reason to believe that the world is an inter-connected place, governed 
by rules and consensus. They have recently witnessed proof of the world’s efficiency and inter-
connectedness in the handling of the COVID-19 crisis. The lethal virus failed to stop two 
Olympics from being held. In the first one, Ukraine won 19 medals, and in the second one, held 
a few weeks ago, it won a medal. Then, bombs started falling and city streets turned into rubble. 
No wonder the 19-year old girl feels lost. So are we, watching devastation in action. 

 The girl’s question will linger for a while. It has already mutated into an allegory, with layers of 
meaning that are hard to decipher. 

 How can this happen in 2022? The ferocity and the scale of the violence are shocking enough; 
the aggressor’s resolve to give peace no chance is profoundly depressing. We witnessed the 
helplessness of Myanmar’s common people over the whole of last year. This time, it is Europe’s 
turn to stare. Phrases assiduously promoted by United Nations agencies for decades now sound 
like stone-dry bean pods. Two of them come to mind with especially hollow effect: These are: 
‘global citizenship’ and ‘sustainable development’. The pictures of Ukraine under attack show 
icons of prosperity catching fire, millions leaving homes, their faces looking numb with disbelief. 
They do not look like refugees from the poorer parts of the world, waiting at the Mexican or 
Greek borders. 

 The news that Russia has put its nuclear system in a state of high alert also jars with received 
wisdom. The global information system had for decades reserved its dire phraseology to Iran, 
Palestine and Kashmir. Terms like ‘flashpoint’ and ‘nuclear neighbours’ were used for territories 
far away from Europe. Memories of the Bay of Pigs had faded, and the Hiroshima Peace 
Memorial Museum had been sanitised. When I visited it in the new century, all its horror-inducing 
imagery had gone. A member of the museum staff explained that the earlier style of display had 
proved discouraging for tourism. 
 
WHAT THE YOUNG CONFRONT 

 For us in India, the poignant absurdity of Russia’s war in Ukraine is personified by our stranded 
students. The precarious nature of their plight, and the marks it will leave on their future, cannot 
be imagined. Some people, who should know better, have been asking: ‘How did so many Indian 
youth end up studying in Ukraine?’ This is not the right time to contemplate this kind of query, 
one can say. At the same time, we know how short public memory is — and few public concerns 
have longevity in our ethos. This situation reminds us of the folly of worrying about headdresses 
to be worn in classrooms. The news that a senior medical student who has been killed by a 
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Russian bullet hails from Karnataka carries far too many connotations than one might wish to 
probe, but not just now. 

 The sudden turn their lives have taken in a war-torn land is no less sharp than what the 19-year 
old Ukrainian girl is trying to cope with. Her question expresses a feeling that millions of youth 
would empathise with. ‘How can someone be so bad in 2022’, she is asking. In many countries 
such as her own, middle class youth had convinced themselves that they were living in a world 
far better than the one their parents had to cope with. And they were sure it was getting better. 
The digital convenience of negotiating the complex demands of life had a mesmerising effect. 
Nothing seemed to pose a problem that technology and science might not be able to solve. 

 That a European location can be the site of a nuclear alert might also surprise a generation that 
had no reason to remember how dangerous nuclear weaponry is. What has helped in the 
erasure of this awareness is the rhetoric of nuclear energy being clean and environmentally 
friendly. The discourse of separating nuclear energy from nuclear weapons and war has never 
died. Under the new, broader discourses of climate change, nuclear energy has begun to look 
safe, and those who talk of nuclear deterrence benefit from this idea. 

 If a Russian Minister comfortably talks about a third World War based on nuclear arms, his 
world-wide young audience cannot necessarily be expected to shiver. They have been told that 
the Cold War ended in the last century, leaving the new century to stride forward with a relaxed 
mind. It is rightly described as a post-truth generation as it is used to the idea that politicians 
can say and get away with anything. Russia’s assertion about Indian students being used as 
hostages is an example. At least on this matter, India has refuted Russia’s lie. 
 
A WIDENING GAP IN RUSSIA 

 No matter which nation they belong to, those born after 1995 do have a special problem making 
sense of the Russian invasion of Ukraine. There have been several visible signs of a generation 
gap in Russian society. For the younger Russians, the Bolshevik revolution is as distant as the 
map of the Soviet Union. Unlike many societies that go through sharp turns and historical twists, 
Russia has had to face the challenge of upgrading its sense of the past. Reforms in curriculum 
and teacher training since the beginning of the 1990s have been pursued with a considerable 
degree of imagination. Ironically, these very reforms have widened the gap between 
generations. It is perhaps a reflection of this gap that a gigantic effort is being made to reach 
out to the young in order to explain to them the reasons for the ‘special military action’ in Ukraine. 
 
A VACUUM 

 The burden of history that sits so awkwardly on their shoulders cannot be lightened by good 
education alone. The problems of understanding what they face are quite similar to those 
encountered in parts of Germany following the removal of the remarkable Berlin Wall. It was a 
bizarre symbol of a war-infested history. A 2003 German film, Good Bye Lenin!, adroitly 
captured the difficulties that a senior citizen of Berlin had maintaining mental balance when the 
city’s division between the eastern and western sides of a wall had started facing open 
resistance from the younger citizens. The story revolves around an imaginative, desperate 
attempt to stretch the past into the present. Something like that is happening in Ukraine today, 
but this is not fantasy: the country is facing naked, violent aggression. Its struggle to survive 
echoes a terrifying vacuum in the modern world. That it is a moral vacuum, is obvious enough, 
but it is also a vacuum in intelligence. In War and Peace, Tolstoy had said that ‘the need to seek 
causes has been put into the soul of man’. No cause that Russia can possibly cite today can 
justify its violent behaviour on display. 

 

 

 

Q1: Stagflation occurs when the economy experiences ? 

A. rising prices and rising output   B.rising prices and falling output 
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C.falling prices and falling output   D.falling prices and rising output 

 

ANS-B  

 

2. Which of the following is NOT directly associated with stagflation? * 

a. High inflation.       b. High unemployment. 

c. Demand shocks.     d. Supply shocks. 

 

ANS-C 

 

3. What is thought to be the cause of stagflation? * 

a. Demand shocks cause a rapid decrease in prices. 

b. Supply shocks cause a rapid increase in prices. 

c. Having expansionary fiscal and monetary policy at the same time. 

d. Having contractionary fiscal and monetary policy at the same time. 

 

ANS-B 

 

4. Why is combating stagflation especially difficult?  

a.It requires both fiscal and monetary policy, which is difficult to coordinate. 

b.Consumers tend to save during stagflation, making fiscal policy 

ineffective. 

c. Monetary and fiscal policy can’t address supply shocks. 

d. Policies that lower inflation tend to raise unemployment and vice versa. 

 

ANS-B 

 

5)   Which of the following is/are true regarding constitutional position of 

Governor of the state? 

1) Reservation of a bill for the consideration of the President is by discretion 

of the Governor. 

2) Recommendation of the imposition of the President’s Rule in the state is 

not as per the discretion of the Governor. 

3) Ministerial advice is not binding on the Governor. 
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a. 1        b. 1, 3        c. 2, 3           d. 2 

 

ANSWER: 1, 3 

Explanation: 

In Parliamentary form of government provided by the Constitution of India 

the Governor has been made only a nominal executive.The real executive 

being the Council of Ministers headed by the Chief Minister.The Governor 

has to exercise his powers and functions with the aid and advice of the 

Council of Ministers headed by the chief minister, except in matters in which 

he is required to act in his discretion.Provisions of articles 154, 163 and 164 

help us understand the constitutional position of the Governor.Article 154 

- The executive power of the state shall be vested in the Governor and shall 

be exercised by him either directly or through officers subordinate to him 

in accordance with this Constitution.Article 163 - There shall be a council of 

ministers with the Chief Minister as the head to aid and advise the Governor 

in the exercise of his functions, except in so far as he is required to exercise 

his functions in his discretion.Article 164 -The council of ministers shall be 

collectively responsible to the legislative assembly of the state.This 

provision is the basis of the parliamentary system of government in the 

state..Constitutional position of the governor differs from that of the 

president due to - 

(a) Governor can act at times in his discretion, but the President cannot. 

(b) 42nd Constitutional Amendment (1976) made the ministerial advice 

binding on the President. However, no such provision has been made with 

respect to the Governor.Constitution says that if any question arises 

whether a matter falls within the governor’s discretion or not, the decision 

of the governor is final.The validity of anything done by the governor cannot 

be called in question on the ground that he ought or ought not to have acted 

in his discretion. 

.The governor has constitutional discretion in the following matters - 

(a) Reservation of a bill for the consideration of the President. 

(b) Recommendation for the imposition of the President’s Rule in the state. 

(c) While exercising his functions as the administrator of an adjoining Union 

Territory (in case of additional charge). 
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(d) Determining the amount payable by the Government of Assam, 

Meghalaya, Tripura and Mizoram to an autonomous Tribal District Council 

as royalty accruing from licenses for mineral exploration. 

(e) Seeking information from the chief minister with regard to the 

administrative and legislative matters of the state. 

 

 

6)   Which of the following is/are true regarding special responsibilities of 

the Governor? 

1) Regarding Assam it is with respect to the administration of tribal areas. 

2) Regarding Arunachal Pradesh it is with respect to law and order in the 

state. 

3) Regarding Nagaland it is with respect to development of tribal areas. 

4) Regarding Karnataka it is with respect to law and order related to 

formation of Telangana. 

 

a. 1, 2            b. 1, 2. 4            c. 2,3        d. All of the above 

 

ANSWER: 1, 2 

Explanation: 

The Governor has situational discretion too in the following scenarios - 

 

(a) In case of appointment of Chief Minister when no party has a clear-cut 

majority in the state legislative assembly. 

(b) Appointment of new Chief Minister when the Chief Minister in office dies 

suddenly and there is no obvious successor. 

(c) He can dismiss the Council of Ministers when it cannot prove the 

confidence of the state legislative assembly. 

(d) He can dissolve the state legislative assembly if the council of ministers 

has lost its majority. 

The governor has certain special responsibilities to discharge according to 

the directions issued by the President. In this regard, the Governor though 

has to consult the Council of Ministers led by the Chief Minister, acts finally 

on his discretion. 

Special Responsibilities are as follows - 
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(a)Regarding Maharashtra - Establishment of separate development boards 

for Vidarbha and Marathwada. (b) Regarding Gujarat - Establishment of 

separate development boards for Saurashtra and Kutch. 

(c) Regarding Nagaland - With respect to law and order in the state as long 

as the internal disturbance in the Naga Hill-Tuensang Area continues. 

(d) Regarding Assam - With respect to the administration of tribal areas. 

(e) Regarding Manipur - Regarding the administration of the hill areas in 

Manipur. 

(f) Regarding Sikkim - For peace and for ensuring social and economic 

advancement of the different sections of the population. 

(g) Regarding Arunachal Pradesh - With respect to law and order in the 

state. 

(h) Regarding Karnataka - Establishment of a separate development board 

for Hyderabad-Karnataka region. 

Constitution has assigned a dual role to the office of a Governor. 

He is the constitutional head of the state. 

He is also representative of the Centre (i.e., President). 

 

7)   What is/are true regarding term of Governor’s office? 

 

1) Governor has no security of tenure. 

2) Governor holds office for a term of five years. 

 

a. Only 1        b. Only 2         c. Both 1 and 2      d. Neither 1 nor 2 

 

ANSWER: Both 1 and 2 

A Governor holds office for a term of five years from the date he enters upon 

his office.But, this term is subject to the pleasure of the President.Governor 

can resign at any time.He needs to address a resignation letter to the 

President.The Supreme Court said that the pleasure of the President cannot 

be questioned in court of law.The Governor has no security of tenure as 

such and no fixed term of office.He can be removed by the President at any 

time.There are no grounds of removal of the Governor in the Constitution. 

In previous years, this has led to removal of Governors as soon as the 

governments changed.The President may transfer a Governor appointed to 
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one state to another state.This transfer is for the rest of the term of the 

Governor.A Governor whose term has expired may be re-appointed in the 

same state or any other state any number of times.A Governor can hold 

office beyond his term of five years until his successor assumes charge.The 

basis of this is that there must be a governor in the state and there cannot 

be an interregnum.The President can make provisions as he thinks fit for 

the discharge of the functions of the Governor in any emergency situations 

not provided for in the Constitution.The Chief Justice of the concerned State 

High Court may be appointed tentatively to discharge the functions of the 

Governor of that state. 

 

7)   Which of the following is/are true regarding conditions of office of the 

Governor? 

1) For Governor of two states the emoluments are divided amongst the 

states as decided by the President. 

2) Governor, during his term, cannot be arrested or imprisonment for 

criminal proceedings. 

3) The oath of office to the Governor is administered by the Chief Justice of 

the concerned State High Court. 

 

a. 1, 3      b. 1, 2     c. 2, 3       d. All of the above 

 

ANSWER: All of the above 

Constitution lays down the following conditions for the Governor’s office - 

(a) The Governor shall not be a member of either House of Parliament or of 

a House of the Legislature of any State specified in the First Schedule. 

(b) If a member of either House of Parliament or of a House of the 

Legislature of any such State be appointed Governor, he shall be deemed to 

have vacated his seat in that House on the date on which he enters upon his 

office as Governor. 

(c) The Governor shall not hold any other office of profit. 

(d) The Governor shall be entitled without payment of rent to the use of his 

official residences (Raj Bhavan). 
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(e) He shall be also entitled to such emoluments, allowances and privileges 

as may be determined by Parliament by law and emoluments, allowances 

and privileges as are specified in the Second Schedule. 

(f) Where the same person is appointed as Governor of two or more States, 

the emoluments and allowances payable to the Governor shall be allocated 

among the states in such proportion as the President may by order 

determine. 

(g) The emoluments and allowances of the Governor shall not be 

diminished during his term of office. 

The governor enjoys personal immunity from legal liability for his official 

acts.During his term of office, he is immune from any criminal proceedings, 

even in respect of his personal acts.He cannot be arrested or imprisoned. 

But civil proceedings can be initiated after giving two months’ notice, 

during his term of office in respect of his personal acts.Before entering upon 

his office, the Governor has to make and subscribe to an oath or affirmation. 

The oath of office to the Governor is administered by the Chief Justice of the 

concerned State High Court.In his absence, the senior-most judge of that 

court (who is available).Every person discharging the functions of the 

Governor also undertakes the similar oath or affirmation. 


